UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

18 JUNE 1997

(2.15 pm - 3.30 pm)

MINUTES

Unreserved Business

Present:
Vice-Chancellor (in the Chair), Prof Arnold, Prof Atkinson, Mr Bailey, Prof Baker, Prof Bernstein, Prof Busfield, Mr Butler, Dr Cardell-Oliver, Prof Crossick, Ms DeRoeck, Prof Dine, Dr Dowden, Mr Dunn, Prof Foweraker, Prof Gershuny, Dr Gilbert, Prof Gray, Dr Hamnett, Prof Harloe, Mr Henson, Prof Holt, Prof Hulme, Dr Kemp, Prof KirchnerProf Lahiri, Mr Lowden, Mr Luther, Mr Lyons, Dr Morris, Prof Nedwell, Dr O’Farrell, Prof O’Mahony, Mr Powers, Prof Puttfarken, Prof Radford, Dr Raines, Ms Ramsden, Dr Randall, Mr Roberts, Dr Samson, Dr Scott, Prof Sherer, Dr Tillett, Dr Upton, Mr J Walter, Mr Wood, Dr Woodiwiss

In Attendance:
Registrar & Secretary, Academic Registrar, Planning Officer, Director of Finance, Ms Rhodes, Ms Manning-Press

Apologies:
Prof Ades, Ms Ampiah, Prof Benton, Ms Bostock, Mr Garibaldinos, Mr Halliday, Mr Kesanlis, Dr Krickler, Prof Lievesley, Prof Oliver, Prof Parker, Dr Smith, Mr Muktadir, Mr Philips, Mr Rosten, Mr Van der Straaten,

MINUTES

 51/97

The Minutes of the meeting (unreserved business) held on 19 March 1997 were approved.

BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION

 52/97

(a)
In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the Senate noted the following items starred for discussion:


Agenda Item 5

The Vice-Chancellor’s Statement


Agenda Item 6(a)
Academic Policy Committee





M.82/97 Regulation for part-time PhD students


Agenda Item 6(b)
Academic Standards Committee





M.95/97 Teaching and Learning Working Party


Agenda Item 7(a)
Finance Committee Financial Strategy





(incorporated in Item 5)


Agenda Item 8

Institutional Plan - Committee structures


Agenda Item 10

Membership and Terms of Reference of 





Academic Policy Committee

 53/97

(b)
The remaining items were then deemed to have been approved without discussion.

FORMAL BUSINESS

 54/97

RESOLVED:
that items of Formal Business be approved as set out in Appendix A attached.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT

Financial Situation
 55/97

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest financial situation.  The projected outturn for 1996/97 showed a surplus of £500,000 after bringing forward some items of expenditure from 1997/98.   The budget for 1997/98 was showing a surplus of around £900,000, which was a very healthy position at this stage.  However, it was dependent on the University recruiting the number of Home and EU undergraduate students needed to meet the MASN (Maximum Aggregate Student Number) set by HEFCE.

 56/97

The situation at this stage in the admissions process was worrying with respect to Home and EU undergraduate students, with applications 8 per cent down on the same time last year against the background of needing to recruit 18 per cent more students to meet the MASN.  Four departments had increased their standard offers, which accounted for the drop in applications, but it was possible that the University would fall below its MASN with a consequent loss of income.  Home and EU postgraduate student applications were up on last year by 12 per cent, while the situation with respect to overseas students was satisfactory.

 57/97

The rate of Home and EU undergraduate student applications had been moving steadily downwards for several years, despite recent improvements in the admissions process, and the University would be undertaking a major review of undergraduate recruitment during 1997/98.    It would be necessary for departments to review the schemes they offered and their involvement with schools liaison.  Three of the departments where undergraduate applications were up on last year had recently made significant changes to the degree schemes they offered.

 58/97

Assuming that the financial implications of the Dearing Committee report were neutral, and that the Government would keep to the level of public expenditure on higher education announced in November 1996, the University was forecasting significant deficits in the future.  The University had substantial reserves.  Council would be asked to consider establishing a task force task force involving lay members of Council as well as members of staff, to look at potential major investments in academic activity to generate income.  A further report would be made to the Senate in December.

 59/97

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Dearing Committee of Inquiry into Higher education would make its report during July 1997.  It was likely that the recommendations of the Committee would have major implications for the University and it was planned to set up a number of working groups which would consider the implications of the report for various activities at the University, for example part-time study and collaboration with local FE Colleges.

REPORT OF ACADEMIC POLICY COMMITTEE (28.5.97) (Paper S/97/13)

 60/97

The Minutes of the meeting of Academic Policy held on 28 May 1997,  incorporating the reports of the Boards of School were received.

Membership and Terms of Reference
 61/97

The Senate noted that the University needed an effective committee to discuss and report to Senate on academic policy matters, and that changes were needed to the current membership of Academic Policy Committee and its procedures to enable it to act effectively.  Suggested revisions in membership and procedures had been with the Heads of Department and Deans, and the Senate therefore

 62/97

RESOLVED:
that membership of the Academic Policy Committee should be:

Ex Officio Members
The Vice-Chancellor (Chair)

The Pro-Vice-Chancellors

The Deans of School

The Vice President (Welfare & Academic), Students’ Union

Nominated/Representative/Elected

One member nominated by the Principal of Writtle College

Two student members nominated by the President of the Students’ Union

The Committee has the power to co-opt.

Report of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies
Nomination of Centre Director
RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 63/97

that Dr David Musselwhite be appointed Director of the Centre for Latin American Studies for the period 1 August 1997 to 31 July 2000.

Report of the Board of the School of Social Sciences

Introduction of Degree Schemes
 64/97

RESOLVED: 
that the BSc in Financial Economics be approved for introduction in October 1998.

 65/97

RESOLVED: 
that the BSc in Healthcare Practice be approved for introduction in October 1997.

First year Structures in the School of Social Sciences
 66/97

RESOLVED:    (i)
that the First Year Structure in the School of Social Sciences be amended, with effect from October 1997, so that students should no longer be required to choose from a specified list of courses in order to ensure that they had an alternative route out of the degree scheme for which they were registered;

 67/97

 (ii)
that the first year course enrolment material (which students receive when making their choice of courses) should make clear to students the implications of choosing courses which do not lead to a choice of at least two degree schemes;

 68/97

 (iii)
that Regulation 2.6 be deleted.

Report of the Board of the School of Law

Nomination of the Dean of School
RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 69/97

that Ms F Hampson be appointed as the Dean of the School of Law for one year from 1 August 1997.

Report of the School of Mathematical and Computer Sciences
BSc Psychology First Year Structures
 70/97

RESOLVED: 
that the first year structure of the BSc Psychology be revised with effect from October 1997 so that students should no longer be required to choose from a restricted list of options in order to ensure an alternative route out of the degree scheme for which they originally registered.

Report of the School of Science and Engineering
Discontinuation of Degree Schemes
 71/97

RESOLVED:
that the MPhys Physics with a European Language which had recruited at a very low level, be discontinued with immediate effect but that students on MPhys scheme who wished to spend a period of study abroad would be able to do so under the University’s SOCRATES programme.

 72/97

RESOLVED:
that the following degree schemes be discontinued with immediate effect:

BSc in Chemical Sciences

BSc in Chemistry

BSc in Chemistry (four year sandwich)

BSc in Environmental and Industrial Chemistry

BSc in Chemistry and Business Studies

BSc in Chemistry and Law

MChem in Chemistry

Report of the Graduate School

Introduction of Degree Schemes

 73/97

RESOLVED:
that the following degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 1997, subject to approval by Budget Sub-Committee of the business plans: 

LLM in Law and Transition in the “New” Europe, and proposals for new courses 

MA in Gender, Generativity and Psychoanalysis 

MA in Fertility & Perinatal Issues: Psychoanalytic Insights

MA in The Psychoanalysis of Groups and Organizations

MA in Psychoanalysis, Psychosis and Health Care

MSc in Health Service Management and Research

MA in Economics and Econometrics

MA in Financial Economics and Econometrics

Nomination of the Dean of School

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 74/97

that Professor Michael Sherer be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School for one year from 1 August 1997.



Discontinuation of Degree Schemes
 75/97

RESOLVED:
that the MA degree scheme in Econometrics be discontinued with effect from October 1997.

Change of name of Scheme
 76/97

RESOLVED:
that the MA in Continental Philosophy be renamed the MA in Modern European Philosophy (with a Continental pathway, a Kant pathway and an Interdisciplinary pathway) (with effect from October 1998).

 77/97

RESOLVED:
that the title of the Doctoral Programme in Continental Philosophy be changed to the Doctoral Programme in Modern European Philosophy with effect from October 1998.
Award of MA/MSc/LLM by Dissertation to MPhil Candidates
 78/97

RESOLVED:
that Regulation 3.36 be amended by the addition of the following paragraph

“If the result is ‘fail’, the Board of the Graduate School may on the recommendation of the examiners either permit the candidate to re-submit the thesis and be re-examined for the degree of Master of Arts/Science/Laws as appropriate within three terms or determine that the candidate be immediately eligible for the conferment of the degree of Master of Arts/Science/Laws as appropriate”.

Completion Period

 79/97

RESOLVED:    (a)
Regulation 4.10(b) be amended as follows by the deletion of the words in square brackets:  The Research Students’ Progress Committee shall recommend that a student proceeds to the completion period only if it is satisfied that the student has completed his or her research (including all necessary laboratory work), [that a substantial portion of the thesis is written in draft], and that the thesis will be ready for submission within the completion period.

 80/97

(b)
Regulation 4.11 be amended as follows by the addition of the words underlined:  Students in their completion period will be permitted to use laboratories only in special circumstances and with the permission of the Head of Department, subject where appropriate to the payment of a termly laboratory bench fee.

Part-time Research Students not normally resident in the UK

 81/97

The Senate recognised the need for an effective framework within which high-quality, part-time, research students, resident abroad could be admitted.  It discussed the proposed minimum and maximum periods of registration and the requirement for approval of supervision arrangements in the context of both quality assurance and consistency with the provision for resident part-time students.  Senate referred the Regulation to the Graduate School for amendments in the light of this discussion, and asked the Vice-Chancellor to approve the revisions on its behalf.

Introduction of Diploma
 82/97

RESOLVED:
that a Diploma in the Contemporary Practice of Shakespearean Theatre be introduced with effect from October 1997.

Complaints Procedure for Students

 83/97

RESOLVED:
that the Complaints Procedure for Students be approved, as set out in Appendix G in Minutes of Academic Policy Committee 28 May 1997 (Paper S/97/13).

Dates of Terms 1999/2000 to 2009/2010
 84/97

RESOLVED:
that the dates of terms 1999/2000 to 2009/2010 be approved, as set out in Appendix H in Minutes of Academic Policy Committee 28 May 1997 (Paper S/97/14).

Report of the Continuing Education Board of Studies

Certificate of Continuing Education
 85/97

RESOLVED: 
that the Certificate of Continuing Education be awarded to students who have successfully completed the necessary requirements (having gained 60 CATS credit points at level one) or such an award through the University’s Extra Mural programme, and that the Certificate in Local and Regional History be awarded to further students (names of students attached to file copy of the Minutes of the Continuing Education Board of Studies).

Approval of Certificate Courses
 86/97

RESOLVED:
that the following Certificate courses be approved:

Certificate in Classical Civilisation

Certificate in Creative Writing

Certificate in English Literature

Certificate in Genealogy and Family History

Certificate in Music Appreciation

Certificate in Psychology

Change of Name:  EURRUS Institute
RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 87/97

that the name EURRUS Institute be changed to Pan-European Institute (PEI) with immediate effect.

Writtle College:  Validation
 88/97

RESOLVED:
that the Certificate in Management Studies and the Diploma in Management Studies be approved for introduction at Writtle College with effect from October 1997.

REPORT OF THE ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE (30/4/97 and 10/6/97)

(Papers S/97/16 and S/97/17)

 89/97

The Minutes of the meetings of Academic Standards Committee on 30 April 1997 and 10 June 1997 were received.

Terms of Reference
 90/97

RESOLVED:
that, with effect from 1 August 1997, the terms of reference of Academic Standards Committee be as follows:

 91/97

(a)  To make recommendations to Departments, Schools and Senate on the enhancement of the quality of education and the maintenance and monitoring of academic standards in the University, with particular reference to the following areas: admissions; teaching; student progression; assessment procedures (including the External Examiner system and matters raised by External Examiners’ reports). 

 92/97

(b)
To consider proposals from School Degree Review Committees for the renewal or otherwise of existing schemes, as well as those aspects of proposals for new schemes which raise issues of academic quality or standards.
 93/97

(c)
To oversee the quality and standards aspects of the University’s collaboration with other institutions regarding educational programmes (including those approved as entry routes to degree schemes), and to make recommendations to Senate as appropriate.

 94/97

(d)
To consider documents from national bodies, concerning academic quality assurance issues generally and the quality of education at the University of Essex in particular.

Admission of students from Gothenburg University

 95/97

RESOLVED:
that the following new Regulation be introduced to follow Regulation 2.19:


Candidates who have successfully completed the first two years of an appropriate undergraduate degree scheme at the University of Gothenburg and been awarded 80 credits (normally 40 at level one and 40 at level two), with an overall average at level two of 50%, may be permitted to enter the final year of a biochemically based scheme in the Department of Biological and Chemical Sciences.

Teaching and Learning Working Party

 96/97

The Academic Standards Committee had established a Teaching and Learning Working Party.  The Committee recommended approval of the Working Party’s recommendations, with some amendments. 

 97/97

The Senate welcomed the Report of the Teaching and Learning Working Party as a significant and helpful policy document and asked that it be considered at Departmental Meetings.  The Senate referred to Budget Sub-Committee the recommendation for the establishment of a Teaching Innovation Fund, modelled on the Research Promotion Fund, with an annual budget of at least £25,000.

 98/97

RESOLVED:    (a)
that the proposed Teaching and Learning Policy (attached as Appendix A) be approved. 

 99/97

(b)
to establish a Teaching and Learning Advisory Group of not more than ten members, including the Staff Development Officer, a student representative and one or more junior members of the academic staff 

(but not including any of the Deans), the initial membership to be proposed within this framework by the PVC (Academic Standards), PVC (Academic) (designate)  and the Chair of the Working Party. (3.3)

 100/97

(c) 
that TAG should advise the Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group, Academic Policy Committee and other bodies as appropriate, and that draft Terms of Reference for TAG should be drawn up by the existing Working Party on Teaching and Learning, which should:

(i) 
establish the role of TAG as one of supporting departmental developments and disseminating good practice; 

(ii) 
include the training of teachers (both generally and in response to the outcome of the Dearing enquiry)  as falling within the scope of TAG.

 101/97

(d)
that the University implement a Teaching and Learning Agenda to be maintained by the TAG. (3.4)

 102/97

(e)
that the University operate a Teaching and Learning Forum to be set up and managed by the Staff Development Office. (3.5)

 103/97

(f)
that TAG establish the "Teaching Large Groups Programme" as a matter of the highest priority. (3.6.a)

 104/97

(g)
that TAG further consider, prioritise and refine the preliminary list of Agenda items proposed by the Working Party.. 
(3.6.b-k)

 105/97

(h)
that TAG offer the preliminary Agenda to the Forum for discussion and feedback on priorities. (3.7)

 106/97

(j)
that the Library establish a section on Teaching and Learning material. (3.9)

 107/97

(k)
that the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic), after consultation with the Personnel Officer and the Staff Development Officer, submit proposals to Budget Sub-Committee for the resourcing of the new activities recommended by the Working Party.

Resit Examination arrangements

 108/97

RESOLVED:
that subject to the approval of an Appeals Procedure, the following changes to resit examination arrangements be approved, to take effect in academic year 1997/98:

 109/97

(a)
that the Senate policy of giving students the automatic right to resit be rescinded;

 110/97

(b)
that individual Schools should formulate a policy as to whether students who had failed more than half their courses, or who had obtained very poor aggregate marks for the year, should be permitted to resit;

 111/97

(c)
that First Year Examination Committees (and Second Year as appropriate) be given the power to make the final decision on the student’s results;

 112/97

(d)
that Progress Committees for first year students in June and September be abandoned.
Quality Assurance in Continuing Education

 113/97

RESOLVED:
that procedures relating to University Assessors for all named Continuing Education Certificates be approved as set out in Appendix B of the Minutes of Academic Standards Committee 18 June 1997 (Paper S/97/16), and that the previous decision on External Examiners for these Certificates (Senate.M.200/96) be rescinded.

 114/97

RESOLVED:
that the Certificate of Continuing Education, and any Certificates in specific subjects falling within the scope of the Board of Studies in Continuing Education, be added to the list of general entrance requirements in Regulation 1.5.

School Degree Reviews

 115/97

RESOLVED:
that the BSc in Biochemistry be renewed for a period of five years from 1 October 1997.

Working Party on Schemes outside Departments and Centres

 116/97

RESOLVED:
that quality assurance arrangements for degree schemes offered outside the Department/Centre structure of the University as defined by Ordinance 6 be adopted as set out in the Report of the Working Party on Degree Schemes outside Departments and Centres (Appendix C of the Minutes of Academic Standards Committee 10 June 1997, Paper S/97/16).

Admission of non-native speakers of English

 117/97

RESOLVED:
that departments be permitted to base their conditions of admission for non-native speakers of English who already have a result in a recognised English language test either on the attainment of a specified test result (e.g. IELTS score), or on attendance at a pre-sessional course, but not on a combination of both.

Accreditation of prior learning and prior experiential learning

 118/97

RESOLVED:
that an APL/APEL policy be introduced in the University as set out in Appendix D of the Minutes of Academic Standards Committee 10 June 1997, Paper S/97/16.

Collaborative links with the Tavistock Clinic

 119/97

RESOLVED:
that the University validate the MSc in Educational Psychology at the Tavistock Clinic, with effect from 1 October 1997 and until further notice, subject to:

 120/97

(a) 
agreement with the Tavistock Clinic on appropriate quality assurance procedures and other detailed arrangements, to be approved by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) on behalf of ASC;

 121/97

(b) 
approval by Budget Sub-Committee of the financial arrangements.

Writtle College:  BSc in Agriculture

 122/97

RESOLVED: 
that a part-time honours degree scheme leading to the degree of BSc (Hons) in Agriculture, restricted to graduates of the existing BSc in Agriculture, be approved for introduction at Writtle College from the academic year 1997/98, subject to approval of the Rules of Assessment by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards).

REPORT OF THE EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP  (16.5.97) (Paper S/97/17)

 123/97

The Report of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group of 16 May 1997 was received.  Senate noted that the words ‘certain courses’ should have been inserted at the end of the second paragraph.

FINANCE COMMITTEE (Papers S/97/18 and S/97/19

 124/97

Papers were received from the Finance Committee on the Financial Strategy and the 1997/98 Budget and 1998/99-2000/01 Financial Forecasts.

INSTITUTIONAL PLAN FOR 1997/98 TO 2000/01  (Paper S/97/20)

 125/97

The Senate received the draft of the Institutional Plan Planning Statement. The Senate agreed that the report be amended to indicate that the student body now had full membership, except for reserved business, of both Senate and Council, and that although involvement of younger members of academic staff as members of School Boards could not be guaranteed since the Boards were elected, it would be strongly encouraged. 

PROGRESS PROCEDURES FOR GRADUATE STUDENTS (Paper S/97/21)

 126/97

RESOLVED:     (a)
that amendment be made to progress procedures for taught course students and for research students (as outlined in paper ASC/97/14).

 127/97

 (b)
that references to a Dean’s review committee in the policy approved by Senate in June 1994 for monitoring progress of students on taught postgraduate degree schemes be amended to “Progress Committee”.

MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF COMMITTEES OF SENATE

(Paper S/97/22)

 128/97

RESOLVED:
that the membership and terms of reference of Senate Committees be approved as set out in Appendix B.

AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES  (Paper S/97/23)

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

(Old wording in square brackets, new wording underlined)

 129/97

Ordinance 9  Deans

9.  The office of Dean of Students in vested in that of  a Pro-Vice-Chancellor, as determined from time to time by the Council on the recommendation of the Vice-Chancellor on behalf of the Senate. 

 130/97

Ordinance 17   Emeritus Professors

A Professor, on retirement and in recognition of distinguished service 

to the University of Essex, may be granted by the [Council, 

on the recommendation of the] Senate, the title Emeritus Professor. 

Emeritus Professors shall not have duties or powers, except that, 

in accordance with Section XIV, paragraph 1 (ex officio Members) 

(j), of the Statutes, Emeritus Professors shall be members of the 

Court.

 131/97

Ordinance 22  Constitution and functions of Boards of School

1. The Board of each School shall consist of:

The Dean of the School (Chair) (ex-officio)
The Vice-Chancellor (ex-officio)
The Heads of Departments within the School
Full-time Academic Staff (excluding Fellows) elected by Departments; numbers from each department to be determined by Senate.
Such number of representatives of the Students in the School as may be determined from time to time by the Senate.
The method of election of student members shall be determined by the Senate.

The Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies shall

in addition have the Director of the Enlightenment as a member.

SENATE REPRESENTATION ON COUNCIL (Paper S/97/24)

 132/97

RESOLVED:
that the Deans of School should be elected to membership of the Council for 1997/98

STAFF APPOINTMENTS (Paper S/97/25)

 133/97

The Senate noted the list of appointments
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